 CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Tretower Village Hall on 1st September 2016 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs DWV Cracroft, Mrs K West, T Sinnett, RDH Jackson. AA Harries and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllr Mrs C Morfett and CCllr Mrs K Silk.  
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. Cllr Mrs K West declared an interest in the planning application 16/13894/FUL to be discussed in the planning item on the Agenda. No other declarations were received.
Minutes   of the Meetings held at the Cwmdu Village Hall on 11th August 2016 were confirmed and signed. 
Matters Arising
1. The next Five Councils Liaison Meeting will be hosted by Crickhowell Town Council. 
2. The Clerk informed Kerry Crossfield at the Volunteer Bureau that the Councillors had decided that the defibrillator was to be fixed at the New Inn, Bwlch.  She will also arrange training for up to a maximum of 8 volunteers to be able to use the equipment. The Clerk is to discuss the arrangements for training volunteers with Kerry Crossfield and volunteers from Bwlch will be required. An email from Stuart McLennan informed the Council that he received a training package from the British Heart Foundation, which will be kept in the Bwlch Village Hall and was available for use by local residents.
Highways
1. Trees on the corner to the right of the Tretower Village Hall at the entrance to the property belonging to Mr and Mrs East were growing out into the road making it difficult for two cars to pass one another. The Clerk reported this to the Highways Department on 22nd August 2016 and is to write again.
2. A lot of instructional / warning and direction signs were covered up by hedges and needed cutting back including the 50 mph speed limit signs between Tretower and Talgarth. The Clerk reported this again on 22nd August 2016.
3. Cllr FJ Morgan asked for a letter to be sent to ask for speed limit flashing signs for Bwlch. CCllr Mrs K Silk informed the appropriate Department at PCC. The Clerk read out the letter from the Welsh Government to CCllr Mrs K Silk informing the Council that WAG officials will consider the village of Bwlch with regard to whether it justifies having flashing signs installed.
4. Cllr AA Harries reported that the road from Llangorse into Bwlch needed the hedges cutting back to be able to see the road warning signs. The Clerk reported this again on 22nd August 2016.
5. An email from Mr Eric Johnson, Highways Supervisor asked the Council for assistance in identifying the owners of the land adjoining the U0503 green lane in Cwmdu. The Clerk informed Mr Johnson of the owners and their addresses by email on 22nd August 2016 so that he could write to them to get the hedges cut. 
6. Cllr FJ Morgan stated that the Highways Department had cleared the weeds away from the cutting and it would be advantageous to spray the area to save work in the future. The Clerk informed the Highways Department of this suggestion by email on 22nd August 2016.
7. There was a suggestion by the Bwlch Councillors that there should be a 40mph speed limit at the approaches to Bwlch for 100 metres leading up to the 30mph speed limit. It was decided to wait and see what response there was by the WAG about the request for flashing speed limit signs.

Correspondence
1. Email 26th August 2016 Health and Social Care Manager, PCC with details of a consultation regarding the future of Daytime Activities for Older People (including Day centres). Ends 9th November 2016. This was forwarded to all Councillors on 31st August 2016.
2. Email 22nd August 2016 Planning Directorate with Questionnaire – Planning Policy Wales. Online questionnaire ends on 30th September 2016.  Sent to Cllr T Sinnett.
3.  Email 1st September 2016 Natural Resources Bulletin – Issue 8 – August 2016.
4.  Email 1st September 2016 Powys County Archives Office – Autumn Newsletter.

5.  Email 30th August 2016 PCC Secondary School Consultation Report.

6.  Email Citizens Advice Powys Newsletter August 2016.

7.  Email 18th August 2016 BBNPA with the Community Update Autumn 2016. Sent to all Councillors on 31st August 2016.

The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 12th to 25th August 2016 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1. Planning Application 16/13780/FUL – 25/07/2016 – “Change of use from Barn to Textile Craft Studio and Workshop” at Pencaeau Farm, Cwmdu. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 11/08/2016 with the Council’s comments.
2. Planning Application 16/13794/ADV – 25/07/2016 – “New freestanding sign” at Field Adjacent To The A40 Between Crickhowell – Brecon, Directly Adjacent To The South Of Nantyffin Cider Mill. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 11/08/2016 with the Council’s comments. BBNPA email 01/09/2016 gave permission for this application.
3. Planning Application 16/13894/FUL – 23/08/2016 – “Erection of Lambing and implement Shed” at The Crindau, Cwmdu. The Clerk is to reply to BBNPA with the Council’s comments by 13/09/2016.

4. Planning Application 16/13914/FUL – 26/08/2016 – “Alterations to outbuilding to form ancillary accommodation and insertion of rooflights” at Gwn Dwn, Cwmdu. The Clerk is to reply to BBNPA with the Council’s comments by 16/09/2016.
5.  Cllr T Sinnett informed the Council that a planning application for St John’s Close was in the post and he had printed out copies of the application which was a reconsultation due to amendment. It was decided that if the comments were going to be the same as the letter sent by the Council on 22/07/2016 then there would be no need to convene the planning meeting on 15/09/2016.
Accounts
1. The Council’s Annual report and supporting documentary evidence was sent to the external auditor – Grant Thornton UK LLP on 24th May 2016 in time for the Council’s Audit Date of 6th June 2016. The Clerk received the External Auditor’s report on 31st August 2016. The Audit was completed on 23rd August 2016 and no matters giving cause for concern were notified by the Auditor. The enclosed letter instructs the Clerk to post the “Notice of Conclusion of Audit” for the benefit of the local electors for  a period of 14 days with details of how to inspect the Statement of Accounts. The letter also stated that the price for the audit would be £231.75 plus VAT, an increase from 2015 of £56.75. The Councillors congratulated the Clerk for the audit result.
2. Bank Balance  - £6573.73 – Council - £4823.73 and  Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000 less Legal fees £1025, Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00. Section 106 Grant Money needs to be spent on the local community by 27/10/2018. 
3. CWP Computer Services engaged to carry out work on Council Email Address folders on Clerk’s computer on Friday 2nd September 2016.
Community Playing Fields and Allotments 
The Clerk emailed the Chairman of the Allotment Society on 22nd August 23016 and raised various matters with her including details of the opening and clearing up the different responsibilities of maintenance in the allotment / car park and wooded area according to the management agreement.
Email 1st September 2016 from Imogen, Chair of the Allotment Society in reply to the Clerk’s email had the following points for the Council:-

1.The opening date of 17th September 2016 has had to be cancelled and will be held in 2017.

2.The car park area will be raised at the next allotment meeting on 13th September 2016 and it will be raised at the next CSEG meeting to be held on 8th September 2016.

3.There is no waiting list for allotments, however there were two recent applications for allotments.

4.The empty plots were due to be mown and renovated but reports of ground nesting birds at the site meant this could not go ahead this month.

5.The wildlife area in the wood had been trimmed but will need harder pruning next year. The brambles and nettles are important host plants to a vast range of insects and sources of food for other animals. This is due to be cleared in the autumn and it is planned to update the displays around the pond area.
6.The missing felt on the outdoor classroom was repaired but it was reported that the whole of the roofing felt looked very degraded and it would be necessary to repair within the next year or two to prevent damage to the woodwork.

7.It was planned to hold another community soup event and the Council will be informed of the date and the Councillors would be very welcome to attend.

8.Imogen informed the Council that she intended to stand down as Chair at the AGM but intended to keep her allotment.

The Councillors agreed that the playing fields were kept neat and tidy by the contractor but stated that the potholes were in urgent need of repair. The short grassy area which leads up to the entrance gate to the playing fields as an entrance for the contractor needed to be cut by the contractor.
Bwlch War Memorial
The Clerk has three quotations for repairs to the War Memorial. He has sent photographs to the companies and informed them that there are 574 letters, which will need to be re-sharpened.  Cllr T Sinnett took the folders with the three quotations and was going to process the Cadw applications. 
There have been many emails from Major Peter Harrison, The Star Bunkhouse, Bwlch who has been investigating the history of the War memorial and details about the Servicemen named on the Memorial. He has also been planning a rededication ceremony for November 2017. He has also looked up articles in the Brecon Library from 24th March 1921 which described the Unveiling Ceremony. 
Community Speed Watch
PCSO Billy Dunne 8058 was scheduled to attend the meeting with a PC colleague but did not appear and later emailed the Clerk with an apology to inform the Council that they had been called away to two burglaries and an attempted theft of a Landover.  Several vetting forms were handed in and the Clerk will pass them on to Billy Dunne. 
Election of Vice Chairman
Nothing was decided at this meeting as none of the Councillors volunteered to stand as the Vice Chairman. To be brought forward at the October meeting.
Notice to co-opt Councillor to fill vacancy for Bwlch Ward

An email from the Senior Elections Officer at PCC 23rd August 2016 informed the Council that the Notice of Casual Vacancy posted by the Clerk on 21st July 2016 had not resulted in anyone requesting an election. The Council was therefore told to go ahead and advertise the Notice of Co-Option and the Clerk posted the notices in the Bwlch Notice boards. The Bwlch Councillors said they would canvass the Bwlch residents for suitable candidates to fill the vacancy. 
Councillors Points
1.Two footpaths were reported as being very overgrown, one in Bwlch and one in Cwmdu. The Clerk was to report the one in Bwlch and Cllr Mrs K West was going to report the one in  Cwmdu.

2.It was reported that brambles were growing over the wall and obstructing the new footpath in Bwlch and the Clerk was to inform the Highways Department who the owner of the land behind the footpath was so that it could be dealt with.
Meeting Closed at  2040hrs. 
